FEBRUARY 5, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a.
Public Hearing and Action on Maple Cove Office/Residential Complex Annexation, Zoning and Site Plan, 3.94 acres, northwest corner of Maple and Miller Roads.  A request to annex a 0.36-acre portion of the site into the City and rezone the entire 3.94-acre site from TWP (Township District), R1B and R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) and R3 (Townhouse District) to O (Office District), and a proposal to construct three separate buildings with a total of 66,054 square feet of office space on the first and second floors and 14 residential units on the third floor – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Jim Chaconas, 780 Steinbach, Chelsea, expressed his support for this proposal.  He stated that this area was tired-looking and that it could use new construction.  He believed this development would be an asset to this area.

Joan Stein, 1330 Patricia, requested that the single-family residential zoning remain on this property, noting that this area was primarily residential and there were no homes or buildings taller than two stories.  She expressed concern about traffic and how that would be increasing once the new high school opened.  She stated that there were several empty commercial spaces along the Maple Road and Stadium Boulevard corridor and said she would like to see the commercial and office uses kept separate from this residential area.  She expressed concern about the proposed access onto Miller Avenue, stating that Miller already experienced heavy traffic loads.  It would be difficult for people to enter and exit this development from Miller, she said.  

Bruce Thomson, 2682 White Oak Drive, stated that he drove by this site daily.  He thought this would be a wonderful development for this site, stating that it would add to the character of the area.  He could not envision anyone wanting to build a single-family home on this property.  He said it was a good use for this location.

Caroll Starnes, 1732 Calvin, stated that she was neutral about this proposal, with the exception of the height of the buildings.  She was somewhat concerned about how three-story buildings would affect the character of the area.  She also asked if there were any information about annexing this entire area, noting that many of the residents on Calvin Street have spent a great deal of money updating their well and septic fields.  She wondered if property owners would be forced to annex.

Pratt stated that the project before the Planning Commission this evening would not have an impact on the annexation of Calvin Street properties.

The resident of 1680 North Maple Road expressed concern about projects in this area being abandoned prior to completion and asked about the developer and builder for this project.  She expressed concern about what would happen if this project were started and then abandoned.  She also expressed concern about the timeframe for this project, as there already was a great deal of construction going on around her home.  Other than these concerns, she thought this looked like a very attractive development.

DiLeo stated that the developer for this was Robbie McCowan, of Maple Cove LLC.  With regard to annexation, she stated that the City and Scio Township had an existing agreement that contained a provision whereby the township would not object to the annexation of property within the City boundaries and that the City would accept the annexation.  In general, she said, projects with annexation, zoning and site plan petitions could take approximately six months to go through the approval process.

Kate Bond, of Washtenaw Engineering, representing the petitioner, stated that the petitioner was also present this evening.  She stated that the proposed building design was the same for all three buildings.  Each building would have underground parking, she said, allowing residents direct access to their homes.  She stated that this would benefit the overall site because it would reduce impervious surface.  She said open space would be provided in two ways:  both office and residential tenants would have use of the area near the wetland where picnic tables and benches would be situated, and there would be common open space on the rooftops in the form of rooftop patios surrounded by green roof.  She stated that the rooftop patios could also be seen as an amenity to assist in reducing storm water runoff.  There were other environmental amenities on the site, she said, such as rain gardens around the wetland and additional sediment removal.  She stated that the petitioner has spoken with adjacent neighbors about this proposal and received no negative feedback.  This proposal was a redesign of a previously approved project, she said.  She noted that a portion of off-site mitigation would be included in the development agreement in the form of improvements to the Maple/Miller intersection.  

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Maple Cove Office/Residential Annexation; Zoning from TWP (Township District), R1B and R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) and R3 (Townhouse District) to O (Office District); and Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to receiving preliminary approval by the Washtenaw County Drain Commissioner’s Office prior to City Council consideration.

Potts understood that office zoning allowed residential units, but wondered if there were open space requirements if the zoning were being used for both office and residential.

DiLeo replied that the office zoning district did not contain minimum open space requirements.  She said staff worked with this particular petitioner to identify open space for the residents, noting that the open space being provided exceeded the open space that would be required under the single-family zoning.

Potts suggested consideration of amending the Zoning Ordinance to add open space requirements in zoning districts where residential uses are included.  She expressed concern about the green space around the natural features buffer, questioning whether this was adequate active open space.  She also expressed concern about the amount of construction and paving on this site.  She said it looked as though the required 25 feet of natural features buffer was being provided and that the sidewalk along Miller would touch the wetland as little as possible by placing it adjacent to the curb, which made sense to her.  She thought this was a suitable development for this site, but wished more green space was provided.

Carlberg asked the petitioner if any neighbors expressed concern about the three-story height of the buildings.

Robbie McCowan, petitioner, stated that he showed the neighbors the rendering of the proposal and there were no concerns expressed.

Carlberg did not think the buildings would be very visible from the homes along Calvin, because of the distance between the homes and buildings and because of the trees.

McCowan noted that some of the trees that would remain were approaching 60 to 70 feet tall.

Carlberg asked if any of the neighbors requested a fence, rather than a landscape border, or if the petitioner proposed a fence.

McCowan replied that none of the neighbors requested a fence, adding that this discussion did not arise.

Carlberg asked if the petitioner would object to something more opaque, such as a fence, if preferred by the neighbors.

McCowan said he might be amenable to this.  His intent was to provide something green through landscaping, but said he could consider fencing.

Carlberg stated that the northernmost driveway was close to the house and she would think a fence would be an appropriate offering in that location.

McCowan said he could entertain that suggestion.

Carlberg asked how much of the roof water would be caught by the rain gardens.

Bond replied all of it.

Carlberg asked how they would drain.

Bond showed the flow from the gardens, stating that everything would drain toward the underground detention pond or the area behind Building 3, where an underground sedimentation basin would be located, which would clean the water before entering the detention pond.

Carlberg asked if anything were being done to improve the quality of the wetland.

Bond said yes, in terms of sediment removal, adding that nothing was being done in terms of plant material.  She said plant materials were proposed outside of the wetland area, but they intended to leave the wetland area as is so it could maintain consistency.

Carlberg asked about removal of invasive species, stating that this was sometimes recommended by staff.

DiLeo stated that this issue was not raised during staff review.  

Bond stated that there were invasive species located outside of the wetland, which they intended to remove and replace with a plant garden and other plant materials.  There were not very many invasive species in the wetland, she said.

Carlberg stated that two curb cuts were proposed on Maple Road when it seemed that only one was necessary.  She said the buildings would be visible from the street and people would know where they were going once they turned into the site, so it seemed that this development could manage well with one driveway on Maple Road.  She liked that a stubbed connection was being provided to the property to the west.

Bond stated that originally they had proposed three curb cuts on Maple Road and reduced the number to two.  Taking into consideration the users of this development, she said, people would be on this property 24 hours a day and they wanted to make sure adequate emergency access was provided.  She said the Miller Road access would be difficult to enter and exit because of traffic, so they wanted to provide two access points on Maple Road for residents.  She stated that currently there were five curb cuts of varying widths on Maple Road and they believed reducing the number to two was significant.

Carlberg did not think the residents would have a problem with driving by one building to get to another.  If the City’s Fire staff recommended two curb cuts on Maple Road for emergency access, she would support both of them, but she did not recall that being a recommendation.  She thought this was a great project with the office and residential uses and underground parking, but she did not think both curb cuts were needed on Maple Road.

McCowan stated that he would take this under advisement.

Bona recalled from the previous proposal on this property that one of the reasons the wetland existed was because the culvert had been blocked.  She asked if this were true.

Bond said this was not true, stating that the culvert was six inches above the existing grade of the wetland.  She said there was a depression in the land in that location and, with the culvert situated above, six inches higher, ponding began from the water coming out of the culvert and the wetland was formed.  She stated that this was a working culvert and when water in the wetland rose to the level of the culvert, it would drain.  She said it then moved through the culvert across the street and into the City’s storm sewer.  As part of the drainage district, she said, they would be required to request a tap-in.  She stated that part of the process involved them certifying the outlets, adding that engineers have gone through the necessary calculations.

Bona stated that the sidewalk along Miller also was discussed during the previous proposal, with it being placed up to the curb.  She was not comfortable with this because of the traffic on Miller and asked the petitioner if he would consider putting a boardwalk over the buffer area so the sidewalk could be moved away from the curb.

McCowan asked who would be responsible for maintaining the boardwalk.

Bona believed the property owner would, just as what was required for a standard sidewalk.

McCowan said they would opt for the sidewalk rather than a boardwalk.

Bona said she was very concerned about the safety factor involved with having the sidewalk adjacent to the street.  She wondered who owned the triangular parcel of property at the corner of Miller and Maple.

McCowan said the same person who owned the strip mall across Maple Road owned this small parcel, adding that he was not sure it was a usable piece of property because of its size and shape.

Bona would like to see a requirement that street trees be shown on site plans to make sure they were planted between the sidewalk and street, as this was where they should go.  She thought it may be difficult to plant street trees between the sidewalk and Maple Road in this location because of limited space and she wanted to be sure that they were not planted too close to the building.

DiLeo said it was unclear how much space was available for street trees, but said staff could work with the petitioner to see about a pedestrian easement to allow the sidewalk to be situated a few feet on private property, thereby achieving five feet of lawn extension for street trees.  

Bona believed planting trees closer to the street would be an enhancement.

Pratt recalled that there may have been some concerns during the previous proposal for this property about a boardwalk along Miller and its impact on the wetland.  He believed staff had provided guidance about that.

Westphal agreed with the suggestion to eliminate one of the curb cuts on Maple.  He asked about the rationale for the fragmented parking at the south corner, who would be using it and if there had been any discussion about deferring it.

Bond said they anticipated that it would be used for employee parking.  She said they reduced the parking from the original proposal by about 40 spaces based on their projection of what the parking needs would be.  She acknowledged that this parking area was located a little out of the way, but said likely this area would be used for employee parking.

McCowan stated that the parking would be needed because of the proposed medical and dental uses, noting that demand was higher due to doctor, staff and patient needs.

Carlberg said it was unfortunate that the sidewalk along Miller would connect with nothing.

McCowan said they would consider extending the sidewalk to Maple Road.

Pratt was not sure if there were public right-of-way to allow that and asked staff to explore that with the petitioner.

Carlberg asked if the sidewalk along Miller was wider than the standard sidewalk width.

Bond replied yes, stating that it would be eight feet wide for safety purposes, which was at the request of Systems Planning staff.  She said there was not a discussion about the location of the sidewalk, just that staff informed them that it should be placed adjacent to the curb.

Pratt stated that there was a significant slope toward the wetland, which he suspected was the reason for the guidance by staff to place the sidewalk adjacent to the curb.  He suggested that Commission may want to have staff take another look at the sidewalk from a public safety standpoint, such as reducing the width of the sidewalk to five feet if it were moved away from the curb. 

Lowenstein asked about the configuration of the residential units.

McCowan stated that they would be 1200 to 1800 square feet in size, with two bedrooms or possibly two bedrooms and a study.  He anticipated that many tenants would also work on-site.

Pratt stated that he would like to see the sidewalks extended to the corner of Maple and Miller, noting that it did not appear that the triangular-shaped parcel at the corner would be developed in the near future.  He asked about the County Drain Commissioner’s (WCDC) outstanding concerns, as preliminary approval had not yet been received.  He also asked when the application was filed with the Drain Commissioner’s Office.

Bond stated that the application was submitted in August 2007.  She said the WCDC drafted the drainage district expansion and permit and that the petitioner reviewed the draft.  She said it was now a matter of completing paperwork details.  She said the only comment the WCDC had that was related to storm water design was what would run through the wetland.  She said they met with the WCDC and worked out an acceptable system to remove sediments.

Carlberg asked what type of building materials would be used.

McCowan replied that brick, stucco and crown molding materials would be used.

Carlberg asked the petitioner if he would be willing to remove one of the three curb cuts.

McCowan stated that he could possibly do this.

Carlberg stated that she would leave it to the petitioner and staff to take care of that.

Mahler asked if the underground parking would be restricted to residential use.

McCowan said he would like to see residents having at least one space per unit and then perhaps some type of a lottery system for office staff.  

Mahler stated that in looking at the three different access points for the underground parking, he could see where it would be appropriate to have three curb cuts accessing the site.

Pratt stated that there were many driveways on the other side of Maple Road, many of them residential, as well as a hill in this location.  He stated that these represented potential conflicts and it seemed logical to him to remove one of the curb cuts as long as safety services staff did not object.

Mahler raised the consideration of perhaps having to reconcile this at some point with the access management plan.

Potts stated that the two curb cuts on Maple Road seemed to have merit, given the amount of traffic on Miller.  If she lived here, she said, she would probably use Maple Road for access, not Miller.

Bona wondered if the sidewalk layout would be impacted by an intersection redesign, which may be a reason to not do something with the extended sidewalks too soon.  She asked if moving the Miller sidewalk closer to the wetland would require approval of a wetland disturbance permit and, if so, could that permit be reviewed by the Planning Commission without the site plan having to come back.

DiLeo stated that there was an approved natural features open space disturbance permit that went along with the previous proposal for this site.  She was fairly certain that revision to this permit could be filed without a site plan.

Pratt said he got the impression from the Planning Commission tonight that the general sense was to move the sidewalk away from Miller Road.  He suggested having staff review this as to whether the disturbance of the natural features outweighed pedestrian safety.

Bond wondered if Commission could establish the point at which the eight-foot sidewalk started adjacent to the curb that was brought into the design plans for the intersection improvements.  She said City staff could then review the design and determine what, if any, natural features disturbance permit was necessary. 

Bona stated that considering this sidewalk lead no where, she would be comfortable making a decision at a later time if staff could work that out in the development agreement.

Bond added that overall planning may be the wiser choice, since something could change to the design of the intersection, thereby affecting the sidewalk.  She suggested that the sidewalk for this site plan end at the first easterly deflection before it moved over to the curb.

Pratt said he would be comfortable leaving this up to staff, with the knowledge that the Planning Commission was not overly excited about having the sidewalk right next to the road.

Exit Potts.

Bona thought the concept of finishing the sidewalk at least on Maple Road should be done.

Emaus agreed that the sidewalk along Miller connected with nothing and that there was no point in impacting the wetland.  What was critical to him was that the sidewalk along Maple Road go all the way to the intersection.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Potts

Motion carried.
